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Welcome Back to the printed edition of the Kilburn News.  It wasn’t a decision 

which was taken lightly to stop printing production, but with a duty of care to our 

volunteers, the decision was made to make the News an online version only.      

However with all of the positive comments which come about the quality of              

articles within the Parish Magazine, it was decided to pay a designated delivery 

person to ensure that we can safely get the news out to all residents.  We look 

forward to seeing the volunteers back on duty when it is safe to do so in the            

Summer Months! 

 

During the past  couple of months it’s been a rather busy time within Kilburn and 

many projects which have been being implemented by the Parish Council are 

now coming to fruition.  You will see from all of the new articles, projects which 

had been delayed due to COVID and the inability to have meetings etc everything 

is now moving at a great pace. 

 

We hope that during the coming year all villagers will be able to get involved in 

making the Village a place to be proud of.  The village community litter pick will 

be one part which everyone can make a big difference and help make our parish 

a better place. 

With the easing of Lockdown I am sure we are going to see more traffic and               

vehicles around the village, let’s just hope the speed signs do it justice and slow 

some people down. 

 

We would like to wish all Parishioners a Happy Easter and hope that you all soon 

will be able to see the people you love. 

 

Keep an eye out for news on the Garden Competition too! 
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Neighborhood Watch Update 

The team at Kilburn & Denby Neighbourhood Watch hope that you have 
been keeping safe and well during the recent lockdown in response to 
the coronavirus pandemic. 

With many more of us working from home, inevitably crime is on the increase and  
unfortunately in our local area we have seen a number of thefts and incidents crop 
up. 3 incidents of note would be the trying of property doors on Mayfield Avenue, the 
theft of a catalytic converter in Horsley Woodhouse and the theft of a caravan in    
Denby. 

It is of vital importance that residents remain vigilant and make good use of the police 
101 telephone number (which is now free!!) to report non-emergency incidents and 
also the use of the 999 number if a crime is currently in progress, a suspicious incident 
is taking place or life is in danger. 

We have also provided some basic crime prevention advice below to protect you and 
your property from these recent types of crime: 

 

Catalytic convertor crime 

1. Park to prevent access underneath your vehicle. 

2. Mark catalytic convertors with a serial number. 

3. Ask a garage to weld the bolts shut. 

4. Invest in CCTV cameras 

5. Park in well-lit areas 

6. Install a car alarm 



P A G E  3  
A P R I L  /  M A Y  2 0 2 1  

Caravan theft 

1. When parked or not in use lock the caravan in several ways using devices such as a 
hitchlock, locking wheel nuts, a wheel clamp, a wheel lock and steady locks. Visit the 
Sold Secure website for more information about caravan security devices. If using 
chains, ensure they are very heavy duty – go to the Sold Secure site 

2. Do consider fitting a tracking device. 

3. Fit an alarm and use it whenever the caravan is vacated. 

4. Consider installing a caravan safe. 

5. Consider hiding several identifying RFID electronic tags around the caravan in case 
a thief removes the visible vehicle identification numbers (VINs). Most caravans will 
already be installed with RFID tags under the CRiS scheme. 

6. Windows, doors and rooflights should be closed and locked whenever the caravan 
is vacated. Consider supplementing any manufacturer’s fitted locks with additional 
locks if appropriate. 

7. Do not leave paperwork relating to the caravan inside the caravan, such as the 
CRiS registration form as this can help a thief to sell it on 

8. Keep your caravan keys separate from the car keys and keep them on your person 
or when at home put them in an insurance rated safe. 

9. Photographs of the interior and of identifying marks may be useful for later identi-
fication. 

10. Ensure your CRiS registration details are kept up-to-date. 

11. Make a note of serial numbers of equipment kept on-board. 

As always, if you become a victim of crime, would like the support of our team 

or would like to support our work, you can follow us on Facebook by searching 

‘Kilburn & Denby Neighbourhood Watch’ or you can email us at                                   

KIlburnNHW@outook.com 
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Kilburn Parish Council  
Following a request from the Parish Council and the Borough Council –     
Derbyshire County Council have undertaken repairs to the footpath 
which leads from Elm Tree Avenue to Woodhouse Road – residents will 
find that this footpath is now accessible and has been tarmacked to 
hopefully stop flooding for the future. 
 

An ‘Honour Board’ will soon be erected outside the Village Hall. The ‘Honour Board’ 
will recognise the achievements of parishioners both past and present of service to   
Kilburn.            

Fairview Play Area – the Parish Council is still pursuing with the Borough Council in 
turning this area (which has been decommissioned as a play area) into a community 
garden. The Borough Council are investigating the legalities. Once that has been       
completed, the Parish Council will be coming out to residents to discuss how this can 
be best facilitated with a working party setup. We would ask all residents to engage 
with what could be an excellent item for the community. 

The Parish Council has been successful in obtaining a Grant of £15000 towards the     
upgrading of the nature reserve at Rawson Green. The fundamentals of this work are 
to make the  nature reserve more accessible for anybody from within the village or     
surrounding areas.  
 
A tender for the work has been accepted. A tree survey is soon to take place before 
work can commence as the reserve is  overcrowded and has some diseased/badly 
damaged trees within it.  

The Council has marked many memorial trees which will be preserved, however, if         
anybody knows of persons outside of Kilburn who have planted a memorial tree could 
they ask that they contact the Parish Council Clerk as soon as possible. 

The Council would like to thank those residents and Members of the Council who have             
individually undertaken litter picking throughout the village – it is much appreciated. 
Litter appears to be a  problem not only in Kilburn but nationwide. Please could we ask 
everybody to take their litter home and not drop for others to pick up. There has been 
a large influx of paper masks which are also being dropped, please take care as these 
are a cause of concern for Health & Safety and Wildlife.  
 
A Community Litter pick is to be arranged for SATURDAY 26TH JUNE when it is hoped 
the current Covid restrictions will be lifted. Further details of this will be available on 
the noticeboards and the Parish Council website in due course. 
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Could we also ask dog owners to clear up after their dogs and use the bins provided 
or take home. Increasingly dog waste bags are being dropped either on the floor or 
being thrown  into hedges. 

Speed signs have now been installed in the village to hopefully make drivers aware of 
the speed  limits within the area. We know that this will not stop everybody but a 
number of  residents have already commented on the success of the signs. 

The next edition of the Kilburn News will be delivered out to residents via our                 
employed delivery person. There was a small hiatus while the Risk Assessment and 
Health & Safety of volunteers was reviewed. We thank all volunteers who have been 
delivering on our behalf and when safe to do so, they will be back to delivering for us 
around the village. Look out for the holders which are also now installed on the notice 
boards where editions of the Kilburn News will be put, if you do not get one at home. 

The planters will be being installed over the coming months, all of the testing of the                
lampposts has been completed and the colour will be returning for another successful 
year like last year’s display. 

At the March meeting – the Council discussed the return of ‘face to face’ meetings.             
Currently, the law allows for remote meetings to be held until 7th May, however, this 
may be extended. The Council will make a decision with regard to the May meeting 
(due to be held on Monday 10th May) at the April meeting.  
In the meantime, parishioners are reminded that if they wish to attend a remote 
meeting they should contact the Clerk on Kilburnparishcouncil@gmail.com.    

The Annual Parish meeting will take place remotely prior to the April meeting at 7pm 
on Monday 12th April. At this meeting a report is given by the Chairman of the            
Council’s activities for the past year and Parishioners are able to ask questions.  

Again, as above, please contact the Clerk if you wish to attend. 

Many complaints have been received with regard to the gas works taking place on 
Ryknield Road. These complaints have been reinforced by the Parish Council and sent 
to Cadent the contractor concerned 

A vacancy has occurred on the Parish Council.   

Any resident wishing to serve or requires further information should 

contact the Clerk (kilburnparishcouncil@gmail.com)  
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Councillor Kevin Buttery – Keeping you updated. 

Despite no longer owning or having any responsibility for Greenwich 
Park at  Ripley, AVBC has agreed to pay £5,000 towards a Feasibility 
Study for the owners, Ripley Town Council. I have objected to this 
and requested that this decision is scrutinised. 

AVBC now publishes daily on the home page of the Councils website, 
the streets it has missed for waste and recycling collection. Recent published             
figures state the cost of delivering the service this financial year has increased by 
another £500,000, making next year’s cost £4.1 million. It cost £2.6m in 2019. 

According to the Local Plan timetable, the sites to be included in the Plan should 
have been determined in March and sent out for public consultation in April. No 
sign yet. I welcome the recent Government changes, in which Amber Valley no 
longer has to take any of the 2,375 houses on behalf of Derby City. The City are 
now legally responsible for their own housing need, albeit the Council still has a 
duty to cooperate.  

Based on the fact that Amber Valley only has to find sites to deliver 7,125 homes 
and apparently has a 5year housing supply, I have requested that Cinderhill and 
other sites locally, should be taken out of the Local Plan. I also requested that all 
Greenbelt sites be removed from the Council’s ‘call for sites’ list. 

The Electoral Commission has determined that the number of elected members at 
AVBC should be reduced from 45 to 42. Consultation will be undertaken in respect 
of the shape of Wards, which I expect to follow existing parish boundaries. If you 
wish to have your say on where you think the Ward boundaries should be, visit 
www.consultation.lgbce.org.uk The Consultation closes on 3rd May. 

 

Derbyshire County Council has agreed to spend £120m on the county’s roads over 
the next 3 years. The investment will be aimed at resurfacing roads and                        
pavements, improvements to drains and 46 road safety schemes.  

The work will be undertaken by DCC staff, specialist contractors and will involve 
recruitment of an additional team of workers. 
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Across Derbyshire, there has been 59,000 residents and non-residents, who have                
undertaken 

Covid-19 community testing, in which 587 people who showed no symptoms, tested 
positive. Regular testing does help in reducing the spread of the virus. In respect of 
Amber Valley, 10,071 took the test with 119 people being found positive. 

As of 7th March, in Derby & Derbyshire, 376,951 people have been vaccinated with 
the first dose, which places us third highest in the Midlands and is a tremendous 
achievement by all those involved in its delivery. 

I am pleased that Kilburn Youth Football Club was awarded two Action Grants totalling 
£3,514.  

I am also pleased to support Horsley Woodhouse Carnival Association  community 
clean up events in line with the ‘Keep Britain Tidy’ campaign, with a £300 grant from 
my Community Leadership Fund. Litter and Fly-tipping cost councils millions of pounds 
nationally, so it is brilliant to see residents taking pride in their  community and             
working together to help to keep everywhere clean and tidy. 

If there is an issue I can help you with, please contact me 

on 01332 781092 or  kevin.buttery@derbyshire.gov.uk 

Council Details 

• Cllr D Hall (Chairman) – 01332  881492 

• Cllr D Earnshaw (Vice Chairman) - 07967 550158 

• Cllr D Beadell - 07514 956142 

• Cllr P Rowley - 01332 882357 

• Cllr E Hetherington – 01332 881354 

• Cllr C Riley - 07889 980195 

• Cllr B Lambert -  

• Cllr K Mcdonald  - 07920 802808 

• Cllr T Bailey—07900616968 

 

• Ms S Matthews (Parish Clerk) – 01332 671513 or email: 

samatthews2001@aol.com  

If you wish to contact us 

or put an article forward 

for the next edition of the 

Kilburn News:  
  

Please email the editor at 

alexsteward96@hotmail.com 
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Make Kilburn a Better Place. 

Over the last year during lockdown we have seen more and more people out and 
about in the much-needed exercise time each household gets to help their  mental 
health and interact with others. 

With more people outside within our village more and more litter is appearing on the 
streets making its appearance look unkempt. We would ask that while you are out 
during your walks, if you could pick up any litter and help in keeping our village tidy, 
we would really appreciate it. 

A number of villagers early on last month walked a large portion of the village and   
collected 12 bags within an hour. 

Our Parish Council leaders also collected 6 bags along Bywell Lane, this is in  addition 
to all that the locally employed Parish Warden does. 

However, we need to do more, this is our plea. Please can you all help in making our 
village a cleaner and tidier place for all to be proud of. 

A community litter pick will be arranged  Saturday 26th June, when          
restrictions allow. 

This will have the support of our local Borough & County                  
Councillor, Trevor Ainsworth who will be with us on the day                  
assisting with the PPE required and collecting litter with us. 

Message to all of our volunteers who help distribute the Kilburn News.   

You may have  noticed that there was only the 'on line' edition of the Kilburn News 

for the last edition (a few copies were placed in local shops) the Council took the    

decision that they did not want to put our volunteers at risk during the current lock 

down and therefore did not produce copies for each household.   

With this in mind - one person will be delivering the current edition thereby          

protecting our volunteers.  This may happen for the following edition but will           

depend on the guidelines issued by Government.   

The Parish Council thanks you for your support and hopefully it will not be long be-

fore delivery returns to normal.  

Council Notices 
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Speeding 

You will now all have seen the speed signs which have been positioned strategically 
across the village on all of the major roads. 

The signs were created by winners from a competition ran within the Junior School 
and a winner from each class was selected. The Parish Council then funded the    
purchasing of 70 of the signs to be used for display. 

We are hoping with the signs now in place, they create a reminder for all people 
travelling through the village that 30mph is the speed limit. 

We are aware that this will not stop all speeding and will be canvassing law                  
enforcement and providing our support to the Neighbourhood watch speed  
awareness team to hopefully assist us in slowing people down through the village. 
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Our school fully opened again on 8th March and it is fabulous 
to see all of the children back with us! We are really proud of 
how well the children have settled back into school life. It is 
lovely to see them so happy, enjoying being with their friends 
again and to hear their laughter! 

Here are some photos from our busy start back to school… 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Take care and stay safe, from all at KINS! 

For weekly photos of learning, events, fundraising, visits, & activities, please see 
our school ‘Facebook’ page! 

Joanne Baillie 
Head teacher 

Kilburn Infant School News 
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Kilburn Infant School News Continued... 
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Dates for your diary.. 
 
 

 

ARTHUR MEDICAL CENTRE 

Main Street, Horsley Woodhouse, Derby, DE7 6AX. 

Tel: 01332 880249    Fax: 01332 78126     www.arthurmedicalcentre.co.uk  

Arthur Medical Centre is committed to the success of the Covid-19 vaccination     
programme and is working with local partner practices to deliver an effective,             
centralised service via Babington Hospital. The programme has been highly                      
successful thus far and we have recently received a very positive letter from the 
Health Secretary, Rt. Hon. Matt Hancock, received via Pauline Latham MP,                         
recognising that the provision via our Babington Hub is one of the best in England in 
terms of efficiency and performance. 

We are working to provide vaccinations to patients in order of priority, in strict                 
accordance with government guidance. Please be assured that we will contact                                  
patients when we are able to offer a first vaccination by telephone or SMS message. 

We are also now inviting patients for their second Covid jabs, in the same priority 
group order as the first wave of vaccinations when we began in January 2021.  

Again, we will contact you by telephone or SMS message as soon as we are able to 
invite you for your second Covid jab. 

We are only able to help you with enquiries regarding vaccination bookings for our 
Babington Hospital hub. If you have a query regarding a vaccination that is not               
organised via our Babington hub, we will not be able to assist you with this and you 
should contact NHS by calling 119. 

This Practice is open, as it has been throughout the pandemic, however a restricted 
service is currently provided to allow us to support the mass vaccination of our   
community. 

We continue to offer telephone assessments for all requests to see a GP or                         
Advanced Clinical Practitioner and you will be offered a face to face appointment at 
the surgery, if the clinician feels you need one. 
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What you can do to help 

Please help us by being considerate with your requests - and your expectations - 

when communicating with our reception and clinical staff. Please consider how                         

urgent or significant your query or request is before contacting the surgery.  

We want to reassure you that patient care is our absolute priority. You should still 

contact us if you have an urgent or pressing need and we will still do our best to help 

you when you need our services. However, many non-urgent matters or queries may 

be able to wait until this critical period is over, or may be best referred to another              

solution such as a centrally managed service or a community pharmacy. 

Covid-19 Update  
Please find a brief timeline of this Government Covid-19 road map below,. 

• From March 29th, outdoor gatherings (including in private gardens) or either 6 people  

(the Rule of 6) or 2 households will be allowed.  

• Although the “stay at home” rule will end on 29th March, people are advised to still 

work from home where they can and minimise the number of journeys they make 

where possible.  

• From the 12th of April, non-essential shops, beauty salons and public buildings will 

open. Indoor leisure facilities such as gyms will also reopen (but only for use by people 

on their own or in household groups). 

Outdoor attractions and settings including hospitality venues, zoos and theme parks 

will also open. Self-contained accommodation such as campsites and holiday lets can 

also reopen. 

• Hospitality venues will also be allowed to serve people outdoors from the 12th of April. 

• From the 17th of May, legal restrictions on meeting others outdoors will be    lifted, 

however indoors the Rule of 6 or 2 households will still apply.  

• Most businesses in all sectors will be able to reopen, including indoor hospitality. 

We would like to thank the members of our community who have continued to adhere to 

the Government guidelines and ask that you continue to do so. Please use the Government 

website to keep up to date with the guidelines, as they are subject to change at any time.  
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Wudhus News – Keeping the Villages Updated 

Tree Planting  

In early December 2020, members of Horsley Woodhouse Parish Council 

planted 30 trees on the scrubland at the top of the Horeston Recreation 

Ground.  The saplings planted were Cherry, Birch and Mountain Ash and 

protectors will hopefully keep the wildlife at bay until they establish 

themselves.   

 

 

HW Carnival 2021 

It is with regret that the Horsley Woodhouse Community Association (HWCA) announces that the 

2021 HW Carnival will not be going ahead again this year.  Whilst it is looking more positive that 

outside events can go ahead from 21st June, the chances of the guidelines and restrictions changing 

again are high; thus, the committee have decided to look at options for other events that carry less 

risk and cost commitments.  

 

Once the Government give clearer guidelines for outdoor open events then we will hopefully be able 

to put on a reduced event on Saturday 17th July, alongside other community activities.  The 

Committee are looking at suggestions for virtual and community events over the next couple of 

months and will be confirming activities via our Facebook site.  If you have any ideas for events/

activities please do get in touch via Facebook: 

www.facebook.com/HorsleyWoodhouseCarnival or email secretary.hwca@hotmail.com.   

 

We will hopefully be kicking the series of events off with a community litter pick to coincide with the 

National Keep Britain Tidy ‘Great British Spring Clean’ campaign on 28th May to 13th June.  Working in 

partnership with HW Parish Council and following a grant from Derbyshire County Council 

Community Leadership Fund, we will be supporting a village clean up weekend on 5th & 6th June.   

 

Tania Pells - HWCA Chair  

https://www.facebook.com/HorsleyWoodhouseCarnival
mailto:secretary.hwca@hotmail.com
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Kilburn Village Hall 

7a Church Street, Kilburn, Belper, Derbyshire DE56 0LU 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Kilburn Village Hall is a fantastic venue, available to hire for family and children's parties,  charity 

events, group activities for all ages, meetings and all kinds of regular or one-off occasions for small 

groups or up to 120 people. There is a free car park a few metres from the hall.  Book early to avoid 

disappointment. 

Charges:   £12 per hour before 6.00pm - £15 per hour after 6.00pm. 

For further information contact the Hall Manager: 07709 818683 

Kilburn Village Hall is currently closed due to the Covid19       

pandemic. The Hall Management is currently discussing when 

and how the Hall may be able to open. There will be further 

notices indicating when this will happen.  

Monday: Cookery Classes for 2-4 yrs old Katie             07791 721129 

Kilburn Parish Council - Meetings Parish Clerk 01332 671513 

Tuesday: Let's Get Active UK—over 50s Sarah            07585 009270 

Burnett Academy Joash             07779 521141 

Ladies Keep-Fit   

Wednesday: Whist Drive Jenny             01773 741586 

Tae Kwon-Do & Self Defence Shirley           07779 812468 

Kilburn Wine Circle David             0115 9303712 

Thursday: Derbyshire Toy Libraries Anne-Marie  07866 484550 

Intermediate Dance Classes Patricia          01332 660837 

Friday: Chatterbox Cafe Terry              01332 780486 

Saturday: Tae Kwon-Do & Self Defence Shirley           07779 812468 

Sunday: Tae Kwon-Do & Self Defence Shirley           07779 812468 

Kilburn Christian Fellowship Godfrey         01332 781200 




